
SUNAPEE BOARD OF SELECTMEN 

MEETING 

6:30PM Town Office Meeting Room 

Monday, March 21, 2022 

 

Present: Vice-Chairman Suzanne Gottling Chairman Josh Trow, Selectman Jeremy Hathorn, 

Selectman Fred Gallup, Selectman Carol Wallace and Shannon Martinez, Town Manager. 

6:42PM 

Election of Officers 

➢ Vice-Chairman Gottling nominated Josh Trow for Chairman. Seconded by Selectman 

Hathorn. Vice-Chairman Gottling, Selectman Hathorn, Selectman Gallup, Selectman 

Wallace voted for, Chairman Trow abstained. 

➢ Selectman Gallup nominated Suzanne Gottling for Vice-Chairman. Seconded by 

Chairman Josh Trow. All voted for. 

Committee Assignments CIP (Capital Improvement Program) 

➢ Selectman Gallup was appointed as a representative. 

CROWTHER CHAPEL 

➢ John Augustine was appointed to continue as a representative. 

FIREWARDS 

➢ Currently they are working through what the future of the Department will look like. For 

the moment Chairman Trow, John Paris and Austin Brown are already appointed. 

HIGHWAY SAFETY 

➢ Selectman Gallup volunteered and appointed to continue as a representative. 

JOINT ASSESSING BOARD 

➢ Vice-Chairman Gottling was appointed to continue as a representative.  

LSPA  

➢ Selectman Wallace was appointed, Becky Rylander will be alternate.  

PLANNING  

➢ Vice-Chairman Gottling was appointed, Selectman Wallace as alternate. 

SCENIC BYWAYS 

➢ To be be determined upon scheduling the meeting.  

SCHOOL ABCREP 

➢ To be determined. Selectman Hathorn volunteered. 

UVLSRPC 

➢ Chairman Trow will continue as a representative.  

 

SELECTMEN ACTION  

•Town Manager appointment-Shannon Martinez 

Motion to appoint Shannon Martinez as a Town Manager by Selectman Gallup seconded 

by Selectman Wallace. All voted in favor. 

 

•Abbott Library Alternate Appointment-James McGraw, 1 Year Term  

Selectman Wallace moved an approval seconded by Selectman Hathorn. All voted in favor. 



 

•Sign Transfer Station Agreement w/Springfield 

The Board of Selectmen of Springfield will pay to the Town of Sunapee $129.101 in four 

quarterly payments of $32,452.25. The total sum is 25% of the 2022 Transfer Station operating 

budget of $640,288 (160,072) less $30,263 which is 25% of $129,809 (2021 Revenue). 

Motion to approve the agreement for use of the transfer station by Springfield by 

Selectman Hathorn seconded by Selectman Gallup. All voted in favor. 

 

•Approve 2022 Pay table 

 Chairman Trow mentioned that the proposed budget has passed, so with that there is an updated 

Pay table that includes the 4% raise. 

Motion to adopt the Pay table for 2022 by Selectman Gallup seconded by Selectman 

Wallace. All voted in favor. 

 

•Sign MS232 

Chairman Trow said that 2022 MS232 is a report of corporations voted through a period of 2022, 

and the end number of that is $9.661.721. 

Motion to approve the MS232 for 2022 by Selectman Hathorn seconded by Selectman 

Gottling. All voted in favor. 

 

•Authorize Chairman to Sign Non-Attest Draft Approval  

Chairman Trow asked Town Manager Martinez if she had a comment about the Non-Attest and 

her respond was that taking into consideration that Rita and herself weren’t there for the period 

of 2020/21, they are not comfortable on signing off on the work, given the state that the finance 

department in place has not been great and they don’t feel comfortable on taking responsibility, 

and thinks that actually even right now it is hard for them to take full responsibility for 2022, 

given the state that all system is in. 

Motion to authorize/approve Chairman Trow to sign the Non-Attest Draft Approval by 

Selectman Wallace seconded by Selectman Gallup. All voted in favor. 

Town Manager Martinez announced that the 2021 Audit will start on March 24. 

Selectman Wallace asked if they would have the opportunity to hear from the auditors, so they 

can see what their recommendations are in terms of remediation. 

Chairman Trow said he believes it has been setting up and Town Manager Martinez agreed to 

that.  

  

•Use of Facilities: 7/03/22 Lake Sunapee Yacht Club Fireworks, Dewey Beach 

Expected to be used by twenty people and five vehicles. Approved by Chief of Police. 

Motion to approve the use of facilities by Selectman Hathorn seconded by Selectman 

Gallup. All voted in favor. 

 

•Use of Facilities: 5/21/22 SMHS 5K Color Run, Dewey Beach & Various Town Roads 

Expected to be used by 120 people and seventy-five vehicles. Approved by Chief of Police. 



Motion to approve the use of facilities by Selectman Gottling seconded by Selectman 

Wallace. All voted in favor. 

 

APPOINTMENTS  

7:00PM-Betty Ramspott-Deeding 

Ms. Ramspott did send an email of notification to the Board because they did not have a 

meeting, but it looks like everybody is going to pay and thinks that they are not going to have 

any issues. She is informing the Board about the ad that she is going to run an ad within a week 

for the Deputy Town Clerk assistant position, who upon Betty Ramspott’ s retirement will 

become the Deputy Town Clerk/Tac Collector. That way they will have enough time to review 

all the applications, set up the interviews and hopefully have them start from May 1. Also, some 

adjustments need to be made for the new person that will be hired, and she planned a budget for 

two family plans for this year. 

 

7:10PM-Chief David Cahill-Boat Dock Gift 

The first item is the adjustment to the Police Detail rate because of the approval of the 4% COLA 

at town vote. The 4% will be calculated in the hourly rate for the officers pay. Motion to 

approve the change in the detail rate by Chairman Trow seconded by Selectman Gallup. 

All voted in favor. 

The second is a request to expend $1,553.72 from the Special Detail Revolving Fund for the 

twelve all-season summer tires for the three marked police cars. Selectman Wallace asked about 

the total that is in the fund that is adequate to cover what they have requested, to which Chief 

Cahill responded that they have plenty. 

Motion to expend $1,553.72 from the Special Detail Revolving fund by Selectman Gallup 

seconded by Selectman Gottling. All voted in favor. 

Last thing Chief Cahill asked the Board to do is set a public hearing for the purpose of accepting 

the boat dock as a gift from Sunapee Police Association, because they will be paying it 100% 

through donations. The Board scheduled the public hearing for the next meeting, on April 4, 

7PM. 

 

7:20PM-Scott Hazelton-Highway Garage Water, Sewer, and Sprinkler Project 

Mr. Hazelton would like to continue discussion on the Highway Garage Water, Sewer, and 

Sprinkler Project from last season. He has a listing of some of the fire and losses that have 

occurred in New Hampshire over the last decade. He also has included the engineer’s opinion of 

probable cause, also the estimated cost for water and sewage service to highway garage of 

$716,199.00. Also, he had included the cost proposal for fire protection of $69.000.00, which is 

dated from 2019. He continued with the project funding options discussed previously, where 

initially was established the highway garage infrastructure improvement capital reserve fund, 

which has $100,000.00 and thinks that the Board support that project. His concern is that with 

the $50,000.00 a year if it is approved and if they solely went by the capital reserve fund, it 

would take 14-15 years before they construct the project. They have discussed other options 

which he had included in the Memorandum, which is attached and some of them include using 

the general fund or securing a bond.  



Next thing is the project schedule, the ideal scenario would be it they advertise it and bid it out in 

the late winter or early spring of 2023 for a late spring or early summer construction project if 

possible. Those are the things that they can discuss down the road, so they get prepared for the 

budget season. Mr. Hazelton mentioned the one case of fire in the garage in 2015 from the list of 

fire and loss that had working sprinkler system installed and was able to be repaired.  

 

PUBLIC COMMENTS: 

•Joanne Bisson, former account clerk of three and a half years, has heard rumors that she has had 

nervous breakdown, that she had quit and walked out, none of that is true and needs to stop. She 

thinks that someone from HR is spreading those rumors and it needs to stop. She also asks the 

Board for any advice or suggestions how to make all this stop. Selectman Wallace pointed that 

the things that she brought up are serious and that any time that bullying is alluded to, they as a 

Board have serious responsibility to follow up, and she assumes that the follow up will include 

for them to sit down with her and the others and investigate the comments that has been made. 

 

•Chris Whitehouse said he noticed on the agenda they have new audit but there is no item on this 

agenda to talk about it and if there is any reason it like that is. He also said that some of the 

things in that audit are pretty concerning. He suggested that there should be a public meeting 

soon where these things from the audit could be discussed, such as issues with employment, 

retirement and benefits not being properly funded, 2% increase of wage of town employees 

every year, 10% more increase of the town employees on average than the average American 

gets, retirement plan funds. He also asked Mr. Hazelton if it is important that they get fire 

suppression system instead of getting the alternate option self-contained system for half the price 

and get it done a lot sooner. He also noticed the yearly contract with the town of Springfield for 

trash transport and has some issues with paying for the truck with taxpayers’ money. 

From the audit he has seen that they had a $400,000.00 bond that was approved for water 

treatment but was not taken. He also has concerns of why they have been denied access to a 

public building at any given time, but instead must be buzzed in. Chairman Trow responded that 

he is not aware about the bond. He also added as a general comment that he would be concerned 

if anybody realistically have the expectation that any department of this town is doing something 

just to try and spend taxes, which is an accusation without a base. Town Manager Shannon 

Martinez responded that they just got the audit and did not have time to prepare on it.  

 

•John Augustine wants to thank the Town Moderator, Town Clerk and all the election workers 

for putting the time and effort on election day and organizing smooth elections in and out. 

The second comment is about the trade off in terms of logic between paving the road and 

continuing to maintain it and repair it as a gravel road in financial terms and safety, and if there 

is some general rule of thumb between paving vs repairs. Short term rentals have been talked 

about somewhat from the Board and is that something that is going to be a priority. 

 

 

 

 



 

CHAIRMAN’S REPORT 

•Chairman Trow would like to put Shannon Martinez’s 6-month review on the April 18th agenda 

as a discussion point, not extremely formal. 

 

•Selectman Gallup apologized to the Board about his absence over the winter and he also had 

concerns about the local post office mail delivery which had been pathetic at best. 

The Board agreed to send a letter with concerns about the lack of mail delivery  

Selectman Wallace said that the Board need to take some time to set their priorities and, in that 

way, help the Town Manager as well about the Short-Term Rentals, public roads and so on. 

 

TOWN MANAGER REPORTS  

•The Town Manager signed the Atlas Fireworks contract for the July 2nd town display.  

•Planned Leave at the end of April depends on the 6-month evaluation.  

•Staffing Changes and Updates  

Town Manager Martinez told the Board that the town needed to appoint a new Treasurer. There 

is a resident named Susan Fernald who is interested and has the technical background and 

experience and would like to be considered and appointed by the Board? 

Motion to appoint the candidate Susan Fernald as a Sunapee Town Treasurer by 

Selectman Gallup seconded by Selectman Hathorn. All voted in favor. 

In terms of her short-term priorities, Town Manager Martinez said that because of the amount of 

community involvement and input on short-term rental, and how engaged they are, the 

compliance offices need to be revamped as well, so she formed a working group with task to 

have conversation with important stakeholders about what should the office look like, roles and 

responsibilities, develop job descriptions. The working group will be in touch with the Board as 

well, to have more in-depth conversation. The plan is also to create short-term home road map, 

whether or not should the registration process be brought on board.  

The other thing is the configuration of the Finance Department, where they are trying to 

outsource the payroll. She also reminded the Board of the open job positions in Recreation and 

other open positions. Vice-Chairman Gottling asked about information for last year’s 

expenditures, to which Town Manager Martinez answered that the reason she couldn’t get them 

is because of the way that the Rec revolving has been working in practice isn’t the way that they 

should be working and as a result her best guess is that the participants paid for day camp into 

Rec revolving, the Town of Sunapee paid for day camp out of operations costs, and it looks like 

the have made money, because there is a sum of money in Rec revolving, but if you look at the 

budget for 2021, Rec is overspent for about $22-24.000, which is a question directed to the 

Board, and as Mr. Whitehouse helped pointing out is in the part time wages category. They will 

organize day camp this year but they will lose money on it. She wanted to make clear that she 

understands that RSA states that they cannot run Rec programs to be profitable, but they can run 

them to cover their costs. They are not covering their costs currently, but she thinks that it has to 

do with where the money was used and how it was accounted for.  



The Board and Town Manager Martinez also discussed about organizing the Rec and how the 

school can help getting more efficient, paying bills, the ways of using the money from revolving 

as special type of fund.     

 

8:55PM-Motion to enter a non-public session under RSA 91-A:3-dismissal, promotion or 

compensation by Chairman Trow seconded by Selectman Gottling and roll call vote 

unanimous. 

9:45PM-The Board returned from non-public session. 

9:45PM-Motion to seal the minutes by Chairman Trow seconded by Selectman Wallace. 

 

Meeting Adjourned 09:45PM 

Respectfully submitted, 

Rajmonda Selimi   

 

 

 

 


























































































































































































